MAMEC
Massachusetts Alliance for Municipal Electric Choice

Background on Bill H1468

We have been working in Lexington on electricity issues for some time now. Together with several other Massachusetts communities, we believe that an attractive option for a city or town is to “municipalize”, that is to acquire, as MGL Chapter 164 outlines, the distribution plant from the incumbent investor-owned utility (“IOU”) and to operate it as a Municipal Light Plant (“Muni”). 

Forty-one Munis already exist in Massachusetts (including Concord, Belmont, Wellesley, Norwood, Peabody, Wakefield, Braintree, Shrewsbury, Taunton and Reading). Compared with IOUs, Munis generally offer improved reliability (fewer outages) and reduced rates (lower than NStar by 24% for residential customers and by 10% for commercial accounts over the past 10 years in the greater Boston area). Nationwide, there are about 2,000 municipal utilities, 300 of which serve communities with more than 10,000 customers including cities such as Los Angeles, Jacksonville, Seattle, San Antonio, Austin, Cleveland, Memphis, Sacramento, Omaha, Nashville, Colorado Springs, Chattanooga, Knoxville, Tacoma and Orlando.
But Chapter 164 as it now reads requires clarification for municipalization to become truly feasible: no municipalization has occurred in Massachusetts since 1926. We have therefore worked to draft a bill that would clarify the municipalization process, by explicitly stating that the incumbent utility must sell its assets to the municipality once a fair value has been established for the existing infrastructure. The bill also adjusts certain time lines in Chapter 164 to make the municipalization process more realistic.

The bill (“Bill H1468, relative to purchases of municipal lighting plants”) was filed by Representative Dan Bosley, House Chair of the Government Regulations Committee as chief sponsor with seven other co-sponsors (Representatives Jay Kaufman, Tom Stanley, Tom O'Brien, Jim Marzilli, Frank Smizik, Charles Murphy and Anne Paulsen). 

We see tremendous support for this bill as a way to create an alternative to the poor service (low reliability, high rates and lack of responsiveness to local needs) IOUs currently provide. We estimate that a Lexington Muni would offer rates substantially lower than NStar, saving Lexington residents, businesses and the Town $6​–8 million per year.

One hundred and eight communities and organizations, including the Massachusetts Municipal Association (MMA), have already endorsed Bill H1468. The Summer 2003 issue of The Beacon explains MMA’s endorsement of this bill. In its June 16, 2003 editorial, the Boston Globe called this legislation “A promising bill […that] would restore some power to the consumer”.
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